TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD

MINUTES OF THE JULY 12th, 2007 MEETING


The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their regularly scheduled meeting on Thursday, July 12th, 2007.  Supervisor David Tetor called the meeting to order at 7:30 PM and requested a moment of silence to reflect on our troops still in harm’s way.

Roll Call:
Robert Cadwallader – present



Joyce Hadden – present



Virginia Stern – present



David Tetor – present


Also in attendance were Attorney for the Town William Bogle, Bldg. Insp. Don Smith, Highway Superintendent Jim Myers and Town Assessor Steve Gotovich.
APPROVAL OF ABSTRACTS #7 AND PLANNING ESCROW #7 OF 2007

The July 2007 Abstract of Claims and the July Planning Escrow were approved for payment on the motion of Joyce Hadden, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, as follows: General Fund, check numbers 17990-18046 in the amount of $28,318.59; Highway Fund, check numbers 18047-18062 in the amount of $159,936.74; Street Lighting, check #10863 in the amount of $411.15 & CD Grant, check numbers 18064-18065 in the amount of $540.07.  Grand total of Abstract #7 of 2007: $189,206.55.  Planning Board Escrow, check numbers 518-525 in the total amount of $14,776.73.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  The Minutes of the June 14th, 2007 meeting were approved as written on a motion made by Robert Cadwallader, seconded by Virginia Stern.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.
LIAISON REPORTS:  Councilwoman Stern reported that there had been two school board meetings, June 20th, 2007 and July 10th 2007 since the last Town Board meeting. The School Board had met their goals, and a full Superintendent’s presentation was on their website.  Positive highlights were their increase in voter information and a ‘meet the candidates’ night; an increase in students helping local farms, soldiers abroad and the elderly; an increase in the number of students that graduated and in attendance; science fairs at each grade level; a well-attended anti-prejudice program; increased literacy in the elementary schools; and a professional performance/mentoring program for teachers.  The July 10th meeting discussed how students who use bad judgment are disciplined by action and not by the prior history of child, for which the Board will look into changing the guidelines.  Capital improvement ‘Clerk of the Works’ will be the Palumbo Group.  Two new board members were sworn in for three-year terms, Joanne Wolfe and Heather Boucher.

Councilwomen Stern also reported that the 7/11/07 ZBA meeting discussed two variances, one for Tomasulo on Bulls Head Road for a 16’x20’ addition, and for Hughes’ on Route 82, an  8’x25’ sunroom.  They will both have public hearings in August.  A Public Hearing for Stissing Bank’s front and rear additions to become ADA compliant were discussed: a clock on top of the building is to be added with lower lights and shields.  The response has been positive and will be attractive, and could be approved at their August 8th meeting.  Supervisor Tetor asked about the meetings regarding the closing of Cold Spring School.  Councilwoman Stern said the Cold Spring School committee had reached an impasse and that transportation was an issue but the school will not be closed, but they are still considering moving higher grades to Pine Plains.  They will continue to meet throughout the summer.
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Councilman Robert Cadwallader reported from the recent CAC meeting. Doug Doyle will contact DCRRA regarding oil containment funding sources, and will bring back proposals to the Town Board.  The Whitlock map was burned but overall the Preserve looks good.  The CAC is also looking into the installation of a sign at the Stanford Wildlife Preserve similar to the Whitlock one, and are working on the CEA designations for Whitlock Preserve, the Town Transfer Station and the Stanford Wildlife Preserve.  They are also interested in submitting information for the Town website such as minutes and reports.  Their next meeting will be the 25th of July.


Councilwoman Hadden stated that the June 27th Planning Board meeting held two public hearings: Southridge Partnership and the Ricochet subdivision, who is waiting for a DEC decision on their request for a driveway over a stream.  Southridge Partnership had changed a shared driveway to a common drive.  RPG will be the subject of a special workshop to be held on July 18th.  The Weck / Meyer subdivision on Route 82 was referred to the CAC as the location of the house was in a Critical Environmental Area, and will be discussed again at the 7/25 meeting.  The Stissing Bank map was reviewed regarding the intersection and their lighting and landscaping plans.

Supervisor Tetor spoke of the Bank’s intersection, stating that it belongs to the bank not to Town, County or State.  The Northern Dutchess Alliance Executive Committee met this morning, but no regular meetings were planned for July and August.  An executive committee meeting will be Sept. 26th when they hope to meet the new commissioner of Agriculture.  The Wappingers Creek Municipal Council meeting is at 7:00 am tomorrow.  The Community Development Block Grant Committee is discussing a 5 year plan for block grants, and there was no Supervisors/Mayors meeting. Mr. Tetor was appointed to serve on the Transportation Council that represents the smaller towns that will discuss transportation plans, the Loop service and highways.

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR:  No one was heard at this time.

OLD BUSINESS:
1. LOW INCOME DISABLED REAL PROPERTY TAX EXEMPTION:  Attorney Bill Bogle drafted a local law for a 50% exemption for those with disabilities and incomes below $26,000.  The percentage of the exemption goes down by 5% until income levels reach $34,400, at which point the exemption ends.  Disability definitions are in this draft form.  It was to be noted that this exemption will not impact an applicant until the tax bills are printed for school taxes due in October of 2008.  A motion was made by David Tetor, seconded by Joyce Hadden, to advertise for and hold a public hearing on proposed Local Law #3 of 2007 on August 9th at 7:30 PM.  Roll Call:  Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; and David Tetor – yes.  Motion carried. 
2. TOWN BOARD VACANCY:  Two letters of interest had been received for the Board vacancy from Dennis Pryzgoda’s resignation: Johanna Shafer and Larry Clark.  A recommendation from the Republican Committee was presented for the appointment of Larry Clark.  Supervisor Tetor stated that Mr. Clark had been the ZBA chairman for 9 years, served as a member and chairman for the Board of Assessment Review for five years and had done a lot for the Town and found the work rewarding.  A motion to appoint Larry Clark was made by Dave Tetor, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.  Mr. Tetor congratulated Mr. Clark, adding that he will take office on August 1st, 2007, and would have to run in the November election for a four-year term.  Motion carried.
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3. MORATORIUM WAIVER FOR THE MONACO SUBDIVISION: A Planning Board request for a Town Board waiver of the moratorium law for a 2 lot subdivision for Monaco on Shelley Hill Road was discussed.  A motion to approve this waiver was made by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Robert Cadwallader.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.
4.  WATERLANDS SUBDIVISION: Attorney Bogle has discussed this matter with the applicant’s attorney and gave copies of his correspondence to the Board.
The name has also been changed from “Waterlands” to “Brook in Waterland.”    The Town is being asked to approve a resolution to adopt a Town Sewer District for Brook in Waterland; however, it is subject to the Town adopting an order implementing the resolution.  This is a technical issue that indicates that although the Town has adopted the resolution, it is not effective until the order is adopted, which comes at a later date, or is rendered unnecessary to the subsequent formation of a part-County sewer District by the County.  He went on to state that a review of the proposed easements, roads, etc. and the water treatment facility were the main issues that needed to be met for their conditional approval.  Also, the bond amount figures were needed from the town engineer.  Attorney Bogle explained to the Board how Dutchess County Waste and Wastewater Authority and the County Legislature require that the Town set up a sewer district “framework” at this point for which the owners of the lots in the subdivision are assessed and taxed for the facility’s usage, repair and maintenance. If the owner / builder of the facility does not complete it, or abandons it, the County will take it over.  A public hearing on this issue must be held to agree to set up this town district and then terminate the Town’s involvement when the County W & W Authority takes over operation.  The issue is redundant, a fall-back, but the Board needs to adopt the framework to agree in principle but assume no responsibility.  Any necessary revisions will be done by the end of the month, and after discussion, a motion was made by David Tetor, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, to hold this public hearing on Monday, August 6th, 2007.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.
5. HIGHWAY: Hwy. Supt. Myers reported that it had rained heavily all day but the roads were doing well.  All of the repairs from April had stayed. 
NEW BUSINESS:

1.  ASSESSOR REAPPOINTMENT:  Assessor Steve Gotovich wished to be reappointed for another 6 year term.  Supervisor Tetor stated that he does an excellent job, and thanked him.  His appointment will be voted on at the August 9th Town Board meeting as it must be done by September and reported to the State.   Mention was made that Steve has also completed all of the schooling required for certification.

2.  RULES FOR TAPED MEETING: The Town Board discussed the Town of Clinton’s document that they use for their meetings.  Several minor changes were made with Supervisor Tetor adding that he will have a final copy ready for the Board’s review at the August meeting.  Copies of the DVD will be given to the Library, to the Town Clerk and one sent to Cablevision, which will eventually be returned to the Town Clerk.  The value of the video equipment was stated as $1,000 and these items will be covered under the Town’s insurance policy, and the volunteers still need to sign the “hold harmless” agreement.   
3.  CABLEVISION AIRTIMES AND DAYS: The Town Board meetings will be aired on Cablevision’s channel 21 on Wednesdays from 9:00 AM to 11:00 AM.
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4. ACCEPT RESIGNATION OF CAC MEMBER LARRY TRIOLA:  A motion was made by Dave Tetor to accept Larry Triola’s resignation from the CAC, seconded by Robert Cadwallader.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.  The Town Clerk was also instructed to send a thank you letter to Mr. Triola for his service on the CAC and put an ad in paper for this vacancy.  Ads will also be placed for the vacancies on the Board of Assessment Review and the Zoning Board of Appeals.
5.  SALARY ADJUSTMENT/TEMPORARY ASSIGNMENT HIGHWAY SECRETARY – DEPUTY TOWN CLERK: Deputy Town Clerk Meghan O’Connor was given an increase in hourly rate by the Board from $9.75 per hour to $11.50, effective July 10, 2007.  She will also be filling in as the Highway Department Secretary as the current secretary, Suzanne Rizzo, has requested a leave of absence for a few months.  The Board agreed that Ms. O’Connor has been an asset to the Town staff and this increase is well deserved.  Mention was made that she will get another increase in January 2008.  A motion was made by David Tetor, seconded by Robert Cadwallader to approve this hourly rate of $11.50.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.
6. GENERAL FUND BUDGET RESOLUTION: the following resolution was offered by Virginia Stern, seconded by Robert Cadwallader as follows:

TOWN OF STANFORD

2007 BUDGET RESOLUTION

# 12 of 2007
GENERAL FUND

Motion made by: Councilwoman Virginia Stern
Seconded by: Councilman Robert Cadwallader
WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford has expenditures for the adopted 2007 General Budget line items that will exceed the amount available in certain budget lines, and

WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has funds available in other lines and needs to transfer such funds to provide for expenditures,

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford hereby amends and transfers from and to the budget lines listed below for the 2007 General Budget as follows:

ACCOUNT



   INCREASE

         DECREASE

	00-01-1010-40 – Consultant
	$ 3,000.00
	

	00-01-1990-40 – Contingency
	
	$ 3,000.00

	00-02-3010-20 – Bldg. Dept. equipment
	
	$ 300.00

	00-02-3010-40 – Bldg. Dept. contractual
	$ 300.00
	

	00-07-8010-41- Cell Tower
	$ 639.32
	

	
	
	


TOTAL:
     $ 3,939.32

        $ 3,300.00
REVENUES
	00-2113 – Cell Tower Transfer
	$ 639.32

	
	






        TOTAL:


      $ 639.32
Roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.

Resolution # 12 of 2007 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Town of Stanford Town Board members present. 
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7. HIGHWAY: Highway Supt. Myers reported that the new tractor and boom mower were working well.

8. OTHER: Supervisor Tetor informed the Board about a phone call he had received from the Hunns Lake Association regarding a 1950’s law regarding the regulation of boats on the Lake, and they hoped that the Board would also regulate ATVs and prohibit abandoned docks, piers, rafts and boats.  After discussion centering on both lakes being private property, it was decided that this was a matter that the Town Board should not be involved with, but Atty. Bogle will look into the old law. 


The Community Action Agency has set up hours on Fridays here in the Town Hall from 10AM – 1PM to assist low income or senior residents.  They are in other northeast Dutchess towns other days of the week.


Councilwoman Stern brought up the matter of the Town’s new website not being officially voted on.  A motion was made by David Tetor, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, to make the website the official Town website.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

Mrs. Stern then asked about the cost of the donated website, and stated that if this was a donation, the Town Board should officially accept this donation.  Supervisor Tetor replied that it was an anonymous donation, and would not reveal the benefactor’s name; that would break a trust.  He stated that other anonymous donations have been accepted over the years – SPARC Park, Town Hall carpeting, etc. – and those names have never been revealed.  After further discussion, a motion was made by David Tetor, seconded by Joyce Hadden, to accept the donation of the Town website by an anonymous donor.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Virginia Stern – abstain, as was not comfortable with this arrangement as it was; David Tetor - yes.


A motion was made by Robert Cadwallader, seconded by Joyce Hadden, to close the regular meeting at approximately 9 PM and enter into an Executive Session regarding matters of litigation and personnel.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.


A motion was made by Joyce Haden, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, to go out of Executive Session at 9:08 PM and go back into the regular meeting.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

A motion was made at 9:09 PM to adjourn the regular meeting as no further action was taken.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.







Respectfully submitted,








Meghan O’Connor








Deputy Town Clerk
